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ACTION ITEMS FROM BOARD MEETING
I. CALL TO ORDER

President Brooke Peterson called the meeting to order on Saturday, September 13th, 2014 at 9:10 am. 
II. APPROVAL OF CONSENT ITEMS - VOTE
Approval of Agenda, Membership Report, 2014 Financial Reports, Professional Development Update and Strategic Plan Update:  The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the above Consent Items. It was noted that there are now 4,794 Chapter members, up from the previous 4,612. The 2014 Financial Report was pulled from the Consent Calendar for discussion during the budget discussion. Unanimous vote.  
Approval of June 20th, 2014 Minutes:  The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the June 2014 Board Meeting minutes. Unanimous vote. 
III. ACTION ITEMS
President Brooke Peterson welcomed Bill Anderson, FAICP, National APA President; James Drinan, new National APA Executive Director; Keith Gurnee, President California Planners Roundtable; and Stan Hoffman, President Planners Emeritus Network. Each gave a quick report on recent activities to the Board.
Section Directors’ Report: Orange County Section Director Dana Privitt and Central Coast Section Director Dave Ward noted that the Section Directors’ calls were working well as a resource for communication, best practices, and updates.  The Sections also appreciated that Brooke has been able to participate in the calls.  In addition, as part of the branding program, the Sections now each have their own banners and pins.
Section/Chapter Decision-Making Policies: Brooke outlined the key changes in the Section/Chapter Decision-Making Policies:
· In 3, policies clarify that travel and accommodation costs associated with the attendance of Section Director Elects’ at the Chapter Board meeting at the State conference and the Chapter Board annual retreat will be borne by the respective Section.  Expenses associated with meals and other ancillary items will be borne by the Chapter. Should a Section Director Elect serve for more than one year, they will attend the Chapter Board meeting at the State Conference and the annual retreat nearest in time to transitioning to Section Director.
· In 4, Board meeting reports and attachments will be requested earlier than previously – they will be due to the Chapter staff a minimum of two weeks prior to the meeting.  At the discretion of the Chapter President, materials not received two weeks prior to a Board meeting may result in an item being removed from the agenda.
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the revised policies regarding Section Director Elect(s)’ attendance at Board meetings/ retreats and Timing/Draft Review of Agendas. Unanimous vote.
Partnership with Affiliates: Brooke updated the Board on the actions she has taken to meet Strategic Plan Goals to increase partnership opportunities with APA California affiliates.  Brooke attended the Roundtable’s quarterly meeting in August.  The Roundtable is also interested in communicating and coordinating more with the Chapter in the future.  In addition, Brooke set up a joint meeting at the Conference between APA, CPR, CPF and PEN to discuss ways to address other Strategic Plan Goals: to promote planning’s value, increase our visibility as an organization in the state and nationally, identify key issues facing the profession, and develop actions to address them. Those discussions will continue over the next year with Brooke leading the effort as Past President. Brooke will attend the Roundtable Retreat November 14 and 15.  Finally, the Summit of Partners invite list has been completed.  The Summit will be set for sometime in 2015.
Revised CPF Scholarship Eligibility Bylaws Update: Brooke outlined the revisions to the Bylaws that expand the eligibility for the major CPF scholarships ($3,000 and $5,000) to students attending non-accredited schools.  These scholarships previously were given only to students at APA National-accredited schools.  These changes will be in place for a two-year trial period. They were approved by the CPF Board with the caveat that the Sections take on the responsibility of identifying the planning schools within their boundaries and recommending which programs should be eligible, then transmitting those recommendations to CPF no later than January of 2015 so CPF can begin organizing the February scholarship outreach in time.  Page 11 of the Chapter Bylaws was revised to be consistent with these new policies and the Sections confirmed their responsibility.
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the changes to the Bylaws related to CPF scholarship eligibility. Unanimous vote.
Chapter Historian Program Request for Additional Funds: Brooke presented the Historian’s report from Chapter Historians Steve Preston and Larry Mintier.  The Chapter Historians would like to expand the value of the historian program and asked the Board for the following:
1. Form an Historian Subcommittee to review the overall program and determine steps to expand the program. Brooke appointed the following members to the Subcommittee:  Marissa Aho (including LA Section Board assistance), and Virginia Viado with Steve Preston and Larry Mintier co-chairing.
2. Meet with CSUN to determine what they specifically do now for the stipend provided by the Chapter, and what they would be able to do with a larger payment to make the archives more organized, electronically accessible/digitized, and easier to track/mine than the boxes they are in now. Determine whether and in what amount the CSUN stipend should be increased.
3. Develop a protocol for items that are placed in the archives.

4. Expand the role of the Historian on the Board. 
5. Hold the 2016 January retreat near Northridge so the Board can visit it and better understand its benefits and issues. Note: New President Hing Wong plans to hold the 2016 retreat near CSUN and work with Steve Preston to arrange an on-site visit.

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the actions requested by the Historians as noted above, to be finalized by the Historian Subcommittee, with an update to the Board to be provided at the January retreat. Unanimous vote

New Student Representative Appointment: Brooke introduced 
Shannon Baker and asked the Board to approve her appointment as the 
new Student Representative. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the appointment of Shannon Baker as the new Student Representative. Unanimous vote.
Election Results:  President-Elect Hing Wong announced the following election results:
· Vice President for Conferences: Betsy McCullough, AICP

· Vice President for Policy & Legislation: John Terell, AICP

· Vice President for Professional Development: Terry Blount, AICP

· Commission and Board Representative: Scott Lefaver, AICP

Their term in office will begin January 1, 2015 and conclude December 31, 2016.  Hing noted that there were a total of 605 ballots cast.  This was the first election the Chapter has held as part of National APA’s Pilot Program for Consolidated Elections.  Feedback was that those voting were satisfied or very satisfied, saying the format was easy and worked well.  However, there were some problems with the ballots going to SPAM files, which National is working to correct with pre-election email notices. The Chapter and Sections will be asked to send out similar notices so that members will know when the ballots are to be expected.

APA California Relationship to National, Sections and Affiliates:  Hing discussed the new Sections Map and the graph of Section Board positions and members. The next step will be to graphically present the relationship between National, Chapter, Sections and affiliates so that members can clearly see how the organizations operate, and how the Board positions relate to one another. Hing also asked for a Subcommittee to identify steps to better coordinate between Section Board members and the Chapter to be sure the Chapter is adequately equipping Section Board members to succeed. 
ACTION: Brooke Peterson appointed the following Board members to the Relationship Subcommittee:  Hing Wong as Chair, Betsy McCullough, Marc Yeber, and Aaron Pfannenstiel. Hing will convene the Subcommittee by conference call in October.
2015 Budget Approval: Noting there were no major changes in the 2015 budget, just minor tweaks, VP for Administration Kristin Asp and Director of Administration Tom Stefan reviewed the draft 2015 budget with the Board.  Below are the major changes:
· LI 41 Workshop Revenue: Workshop expenses for webinars completed during the conference. (Note: Checks for these expenses currently are coming in through the conference registration.  These expenses need to be subtracted out and moved over from the conference budget in the future.)

· LI 42 Webcast Revenue: New program to add a low cost option for CM credits.
· LI 42 Lending Library: Old item removed from the Chapter budget due to National phasing out this program.

· LI 72 Conference Profits: Amount estimated based on the conference budget.

· LI 100 Management Services: Increased to reflect the second stepped increase approved over two years in 2014 – final year of increase.

· LI 107 Phone/Fax: Reduced based on 2014 activity.

· LI 200-202 President’s Line Items: Rounded up to be even-numbered amounts.

· LI 300 Lobbying Services: Increased to reflect the second stepped increase approved over two years in 2014 – final year of increase.
· LI 402 Webcast: Estimated expenses including staff time for this new program (see LI 42).

· LI 700 Section Dues Rebate: Increased to reflect the second stepped increase approved over two years in 2014 – final year of increase, bringing rebate back up to the previous 17% of dues revenue in LI 72.

· LI 3004 Great Places: New line item for VP Membership/Marketing for new APA California Great Places awards program.

· LI 3005 University Liaison: New line item for the University Liaison position. (Note: “Liaison” is misspelled and needs to be corrected in the final 2015 budget).
· LI 3006 PR Program: New line item of $1,000 for VP Membership/Marketing to begin new PR Program outlined during the January retreat.
Tom also noted that we should exceed dues revenue from National by the end of the year now that National has begun collecting the dues increase. Additionally, even though the Chapter had to take out $30,000 from reserves to make up for National’s incorrect dues check amount and late collection of the dues increase, the reserve accounts increased $30,000 due to stock market gains, which is great news. The Board also decided to wait until the 2016 budget to add a new line item funding conference bags.
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the 2015 budget as amended above. Unanimous vote.
Guidelines for Annual Report:  Kristin asked the Board to review the Guidelines for the Annual Report, which she and Dorina Blythe developed to guide Board members in drafting their contributions to the annual report.  Future annual reports will be shorter and easier for members to read through.  Kristin noted that the deadline for Board members to submit their portion of the annual report is December 12th.
Great Places for California:  Kristin briefly outlined the new Great Places California awards program.  The Great Places California Committee placed an ad in the conference program officially announcing the new awards and provided the Board with “Frequently Asked Questions” so Board members are briefed on the program and can explain it to members.  There will be no definition of “great places” for this inaugural year.  More specific criteria will be developed by the Great Places committee by November/December.  The program is modeled after National’s program, including logos and application materials.  Applications should be available in January, with the winning places announced in May so as not to compete with National’s Great Places awards in the fall, and before the Section awards occur so that the Sections can recognize the award winners at the Section awards ceremonies.  The Great Places Committee will also be looking at marketing opportunities when the winners are announced and will place the winners up on the APA California website.  The Board asked the committee to include open space criteria as well as urban criteria.
Legislative, Amicus Committee Updates: VP for Policy & Legislation David Snow notified the Board that he and Brooke co-authored an op ed to be published in the Sacramento Bee asking the Governor to sign AB 2280.  That bill would provide an alternative to redevelopment funding in disadvantaged areas.  The League had suggested APA write the op ed given planners’ unique perspective on this issue, which could encourage the Governor to sign the measure.  (Note:  Unfortunately AB 2280 and every other bill that included a redevelopment alternative were vetoed by the Governor.) 
Dave also noted that the APA California Amicus Committee recently submitted an amicus in the case of CBIA v. BAAQMD. The APA Amicus Committee agreed with the BAAQMD that CEQA includes both the impact of a project on the environment and the impact of the environment on the project. The Board asked Dave to put all of the amicus briefs submitted by APA up on the Website.

Dave will be recognizing several core Legislative Review Team and ECAT members at Monday’s plenary session for their time and expertize provided to the Chapter: Pete Parkinson, Curtis Alling, Terry Rivasplata, Barb Kautz and Jim Moose. 
Legislative Platform Revisions: Dave asked the Board to review the revised Plan California, APA’s Legislative Platform, and send him comments by the end of October.  It has been updated and streamlined, focusing on key issues and priorities to enhance its utility to the VP for Policy and Legislation and the Chapter’s lobbyists. The Platform will also be reviewed by a committee of planners who have long been involved in legislative activities on behalf of the Chapter, as well as the Legislative Review Team members.  The final draft will then be presented to the Board at the January Retreat for final consideration and adoption. 
FAICP Guidelines:  VP for Professional Development Betsy McCullough asked the Board to review and adopt the updated FAICP Guidelines (FAICP Nomination Process Policy & Procedures Guide).  The guidelines and other documents are designed to help coach members through the difficult FAICP process so they can be successful, emphasizing members’ specific impacts on the planning profession and transformative contributions and value rather than just their 20 years of service. Included with the guidelines are 3 new or updated supplemental documents that are also part of the Chapter’s FAICP process: FAICP Process Prep Materials for Mentors and Potential Candidates, Preliminary Application Form and Instructions, and the AICP College of Fellow Nomination Process CCAPA Policy and Procedures Guide. The Board was asked to send Betsy any comments on the three documents. Betsy also asked the Board to determine who should pay the nomination fee for the candidates advanced to APA National by the Chapter.  Currently the Sections pay for FAICP nominees from their Section.  The other option is for the applicant be required to pay the $95 fee in the future.
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the updated FAICP Guidelines and require the FAICP applicant to pay the application fee.
2014 Conference Host Committee Update:  The 2014 Conference Host Committee Co-Chairs, Sheri Vader Dussen and Jennifer Lilley, provided the Board with a comprehensive update on the conference. Registration and speakers will probably reach around 1,500 attendees. Noting that it was a team effort, Sheri and Jennifer expected a very successful conference.  The Board congratulated Sheri, Jennifer and the Local Host Committee on a great conference.
Marketing and Membership and University Liaison Program Updates:  Anna Vidal and Miroo Desai, the Membership Inclusion Directors, gave a brief update of their activities, and asked the Sections to appoint membership inclusion directors. Julia Lave Johnston, University Liaison, gave the Board a work plan for 2014-2015 designed to better integrate university programs, instructors and students into APA section activities, support students as emerging planning professionals, develop best practices for working with students and faculty for the Chapter and Sections, and increase professional development opportunities for practicing planners.  She intends for the work program to increase student participation in YPG and Section events, increase student members in APA, increase the number of young professional identifying themselves as planners, and strengthen relationships with California university planning and related programs to increase the collaboration between research and practice. 

Public Relations Committee/Media Toolkit Update:  VP for Membership and Marketing Virginia Viado discussed the Media Toolkit, which is the first of the PR Program recommendations that the Board adopted earlier in the year.  She handed out several items that are designed to publicize APA and its goals, including:

· A Wordle on postcards and refrigerator magnets.

· Pins that say “I am APACA – Ask Me” to encourage people to get involved at the state and local levels, and recruit members for Chapter and Section Board positions and activities. 
· Two postcards to encourage potential new members to join and renewing members to renew, listing dues amounts and membership options including Chapter Only membership and the ability to pay the dues by making monthly payments. 
The next focus will be the Legislative PR and Op Ed pieces as well as other promotional items for next year’s conference.  The Sections asked that print-ready graphics and marketing materials be included in the Board Binder on the website so that the Sections can produce their own.
New YPG Representative Needed:  Virgina asked the Board for nominees for the Young Planners Group Representative on the Board.  The previous YPG Representative, Ted Holzem, has moved on in the profession.

CalPlanner Submission Guidelines:  VP for Public Information Marc Yeber reviewed the new CalPlanner Submission Guidelines designed to make articles in CalPlanner more value oriented.  The Guidelines will govern editorial content as well as news and announcements. Marc encouraged Section Directors to identify authors and source materials.  He would like to run 2-3 section news reports each issue.  The Board asked that students and young planners be encouraged to author articles, and that Marc send a schedule for Section reports so that the Directors know when the reports are due.
Alignment of Chapter/Section Branding:  Marc also provided the Board and Sections with “APA California Brand Guidelines: Quick Reference” to make it easier to determine National branding restrictions and requirements. The full Chapter branding alignment document will be completed next month and put in the Board Binder.  The APA California Chapter logo will also be put up on the website so Board members have easy access to it.
Promotion of Activities by Outside Affiliated Organizations:  Marc plans to tackle policies for Chapter and Section promotion of activities by outside affiliated organizations next and asked for a committee to help complete the policies. Brooke appointed the following members to the Promotion of Affiliated Organizations Committee: Marissa Aho, Gary Halbert, and Tricia Stevens.  Betsy suggested that Marc review the co-sponsorship policy to make sure the two do not conflict.

Sections’ Social Media Account Policy:  Marc asked the Sections to take the lead on developing the Sections’ social media account and update policies.  The policies will ensure the sites are used appropriately, branding and labeling are handled correctly, the sites are kept fresh and monitored, and rules for discussion groups are clear so the discussions posted are balanced and of value to members.  National has an extensive social media section on their website to use as a reference. Marc will work with the Section Directors and the Section Communication Directors to complete the policies.  Marc will also be suggesting possible changes to the Chapter Linked In site, as it appears no one is visiting it.

CPF and APA Sections’ Partnership Recommendations:  CPF President Carol Barrett reviewed CPF’s guidelines to strengthen CPF/Section partnerships.  The Guidelines were recommended through meetings with the Section Directors and Section Liaisons to formalize relationships, actions and activities, and to make the relationship between CPF and the Sections more transparent.
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the CPF/Section Partnership Guidelines, amending the last two items on the list of actions to be taken by the Sections on page 2 to state they are encouraged rather than mandatory (continued donations of a Basket to the Live Scholarship Auction and participation in the Section Challenge, and continued donation of at least two items by each Section to the Silent Auction). Unanimous vote
Update on 2015 Conference in Oakland and Approval of Budget:  2015 Local Host Committee Co-Chairs Eric Balsly, Hansom Hom and Darcy Kremin gave the Board an update and draft budget of the 2015 Conference in Oakland.  The conference will be held October 3-6 at the Oakland City Center Marriott, starting on Saturday again.  The theme will be “Rooted in AuthentiCity”. The opening reception will be at the Oakland Museum.  The Committee is planning their budget conservatively at 900 registrations for a $125,000 profit, but they are expecting many more registrants. 

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the 2015 Conference Budget. Unanimous vote.
Update on Future Conferences: VP for Conferences Kurt Christiansen briefed the Board on upcoming conferences. The 2016 conference will be in Pasadena October 23-26.  They are searching for conference chairs to begin planning. The 2017 Conference will be in Sacramento, most likely at the Hyatt and Sheraton hotels using the Sacramento Community Center for the actual conference location.  The selection criteria and site inspection will be completed by the end of the year. Kurt noted that the new conference registration website performed well but will continue to be refined next year, and that the new conference management team HPN worked well especially given how little time they had before having to take this conference on.  Refinements to their scope of services will be completed in the next month before signing a contract with HPN for the 2015 and future conferences.
Approval of Revised Conference Manual:  Kurt and Betsy reviewed the many changes to the Conference Manual.  Key changes include clarifying that the purpose of the conference is chiefly for professional development, with revenue for the Chapter and Sections a second goal.  Also added were goals for the LHC to be flexible, collaborative, and inventive, but making sure the committee works within the framework established by the chapter.  PR and press communication guidelines will be added. Additionally, the lengthy list of action items were removed and replaced with a road map/check list that will make it easier for the LHC to check off items as they are completed.  Also clarified were how conference losses are to be handled, that free registrations will be provided to student volunteers only, and there are mandates for the conference logo and branding requirements.
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the conference handbook, with Marc’s edits and a requirement that a minimum of 2 ethics and 3 law courses be provided at each conference. Unanimous vote. 
January 2015 Board Meeting and Retreat in Oakland:  In keeping with the goal to schedule the Board retreat close to the conference location for that year, Hing Wong announced that the January Board Meeting and Retreat will be held January 16-17 at the Oakland Waterfront Hotel in Jack London Square.  Board members will need to make reservations at the Hotel by November 15th and agenda items will be requested sometime before Christmas.  Note that the Chapter will be picking up the travel, food and room costs for the Section Directors at this meeting.
IV. ADJOURNMENT 
The Board Meeting was adjourned at 1:45 pm. 
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